
Manassas Church of the Brethren 
 

March 2024 

Welcome Spring! 
 

Spring has arrived at MCOB, bringing a host of exciting activities for the month ahead as we 
prepare to observe Holy Week and Easter. Discover our Lent events on page 6 and find details 
about Holy Week and Easter activities on page 7. Deacons will gather on March 10th, while 
the Church Board will meet on March 11th. 
 
Join our young adults at Mission BBQ in Gainesville on March 3rd at 12:30pm (page 5), and 
attend VOICE's Annual Meeting at Accotink Unitarian Universalist Church in Burke from 
3:00pm to 5:00pm on the same day (page 11). Pastor Mandy has been serving on the VOICE 
Strategy Team (Board of Directors) for the last year and have been asked to serve as the Co-
Chair of VOICE alongside Rev. Dr. Keith Savage of First Baptist Church. This will be  
affirmed at the Annual Meeting on March 3.  
 
For some fun and fellowship, don't miss the Cards and Games Club on March 7th from 
1:00pm to 4:00pm in the Fellowship Hall (page 4). Mark your calendar for the House of  
Mercy workday on March 14th from 1:00pm to 4:00pm, and the Retirees’ Luncheon on March 
21st at 1:00pm at Great American Buffet (page 5). On March 13th there will be a Lovina Con-
ner Circle Ladies Lunch (page 4). On March 17th, join us for the MCOB Bowl-a-thon to sup-
port NVFS (page 3). 
 
Other events this month include a Women’s Retreat on March 15th—16th at Brethren Woods 
Retreat Center (page 9) and the Mid-Atlantic District Disaster Response Dinner (page 10) - be 
sure to register before April 1st. 
 
Congratulations to Germain Mouvi on his new book, Mirror of my Destiny - find out more and 
order a copy on page 8. 
 
This Easter, we will use silk flowers to decorate our worship space instead of ordering fresh 
flowers. The Worship and Music team invites you to sign up for weekly altar  flowers - details 
on page 7. 
 
If you ever wondered what our Christian Education Coordinator does, see the article on page 12, 
also see page 11 for a Blue Christmas Reflection.  
 
Welcome to Spring at MCOB!  
 

Attendance and Giving February 2024 
 

Average weekly worship attendance: In-Person: 86  Online Views: 33 
 

Average weekly offering: $6291.44 



March 3: A Wandering Heart: Praise the Mount  

Scripture Reading: Matthew 16:13-20  

Preacher: Rev. Mandy North  

Worship Leader: Carla B. 

 

March 10: A Wandering Heart: I'm Fixed Upon It  

Scripture Reading: Matthew 16:21-23  

Preacher: Rev. Mandy North 

Worship Leader: Jennifer F. 

 

 

Worship Themes  

Pastor’s Page 

 
A few months ago, a woman stopped by the church during the day. She came up to the door just as I hap-
pened to walk by to see her. I let her in. She was coming from the funeral home. Her husband had just died 
and she was looking for a place to hold a reception after his funeral service. She regularly attends Camera 
Club meetings here on Thursday nights. She came to the first church she could think of, the place that  
provides her Camera Club a safe space to meet. We met for just a few minutes as we talked about grief and 
joy, the grief of losing someone you love and the joy for all the memories. Then we prayed together. She 
came looking to rent the facilities, and she found a community of care. 
 
Last week I was at the church pretty late for a meeting, and as I was leaving, a young man came into the 
building looking for an Narcotics Anonymous (NA) meeting—a 12-step meeting to help with his recovery. 
We didn’t have an NA meeting scheduled in the church on that night, so I showed him the schedule of when 
we host meetings in our building. I know that people don’t come looking for a 12-step meeting, unless they 
need a 12-step meeting. We didn’t have one for him that night, so I kept the conversation going. I asked him 
if there was a way that I could support him and pray for him until the next meeting, which would be the next 
day. We talked for about a half hour or so. We made a plan to keep him sober for the next 24 hours, and I 
gave him my cell number to call or text if he needed anything in the meantime. The next morning I sent him 
a text of encouragement to get through the day. I also let our contacts for NA know that he came and to look 
for him at the next meeting. He came looking for an NA meeting, and he found a community of care. 
 
When we open our doors during the week for outside groups to come in, we have the  
opportunity to create the welcome and hospitality needed. Then people know that they can come here for  
healing, for prayer, for love, for support on some of their hardest days. We may never fully know the full 
depth of that impact. I am just grateful to serve a congregation whose vision is to create this community of 
care not just within the congregation, but for everyone who walks through our doors and beyond.  
 

 ~Pastor Mandy 

March 17: A Wandering Heart: Teach Me  

Scripture Reading: Matthew 18:15-22  

Preacher: Rev. Mandy North 

Worship Leader: Chris E. 
 

March 24: Palm Sunday A Wandering Heart: Songs of 

Loudest Praise  

Scripture Reading: John 12:12-16  

Preacher: Rev. Mandy North 

Worship Leader: Jennifer H. 
 

March 31: Easter A Wandering Heart: And I Hope  

Scripture Reading: Luke 24:1-12  

Preacher: Rev. Mandy North 

Worship Leader: David S. 



Click Here to join the team or donate: https://p2p.onecause.com/
nvfsstridesforstrongerfamilies/team/manassas-church-of-the-
brethren.  
 

Click here to RSVP to bowl with us: https://forms.gle/
B4hnhwwDetUU6Gfg9  

https://p2p.onecause.com/nvfsstridesforstrongerfamilies/team/manassas-church-of-the-brethren
https://p2p.onecause.com/nvfsstridesforstrongerfamilies/team/manassas-church-of-the-brethren
https://p2p.onecause.com/nvfsstridesforstrongerfamilies/team/manassas-church-of-the-brethren
https://forms.gle/B4hnhwwDetUU6Gfg9
https://forms.gle/B4hnhwwDetUU6Gfg9


Opportunities to Connect 

Connect with MCOB 
We now have an Instagram  

account! Follow us!  
 
 

@ManassasCOB  
 
 

 
 

 www.facebook.com/
ManassasCoB  

Little Free Libraries 
 

We are asking anyone who has  
appropriate school-age books 
needing to be rehomed to donate 
them to our Little Free Libraries. 
There will be 3 little libraries for 
students in Elementary School, 
Middle School, and High School. 
A marked box 
will be placed in 
the Narthex to 
accept  
donations.  

https://www.instagram.com/manassascob/
http://www.facebook.com/ManassasCoB
http://www.facebook.com/ManassasCoB


Events 

                          
Deacon’s Meeting  

 
March 10th  

 
12:30pm 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Workday at House of Mercy  

 
Join us for a workday at House of Mercy on 

March 14th 1:00pm – 4:00pm. Please meet at 
the food pantry entrance at 1:00pm and con-

tact the office with any questions.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Retirees’ Luncheon 
 

Thursday March 21st  
1:00pm at Great American Buffet on  

Sudley Road.  
Please join us! All are welcome! 

Red Cross Blood 
Drive 

 
Thursday March 

21st   
 

                                         11:00am—5:00pm  
 

Click Here to sign-up: Schedule a Blood, Platelet or 
Plasma Donation | American Red Cross (redcrossblood.org)  

https://www.redcrossblood.org/give.html/donation-time
https://www.redcrossblood.org/give.html/donation-time




Holy Week 

We are hard at work during this season of Lent preparing the sanctuary to be a welcoming space. Part of our 
preparations includes one of our annual traditions, offering Easter flowers to honor our loved ones both past 
and present. Unfortunately, the cost of these flowers has significantly increased from previous years.  
After careful and prayerful consideration, we have chosen to move forward without our traditional Easter       
flowers and instead utilize our silk flower arrangements to prepare the sanctuary for 
the season.  
Though we will not have Easter lilies or daffodils available, our weekly offering of 
altar flowers is still available for congregants to purchase in memory of loved ones 
or to honor important anniversaries or occasions. Keeping our weekly order helps 
to keep the cost per arrangement low and there are still many opportunities for 
people to sign up for a week to request an arrangement. Anna Williams and Alicia 
Stevens will be available throughout the month of March to help with the sign up 
sheet (located across from office). Availability is on a first come, first serve basis, so 
don’t wait if there is a date you would like to honor.      

~ Worship & Music Team 

 

Easter Flowers & Altar Flowers 



 
Germain Mouvi has written a memoir called Mirror 
of my Destiny. It was originally written in French 
and has now been released in English.             
 
Germain tells the story of his childhood and his 
journey for an education, meeting Dinan, struggling 
for employment, and moving from Benin to the 
United States.  
 
You can order a copy through this link: Mirror of 
My Destiny: Mouvi, Germain: 9798868274695: 
Amazon.com: Books  
 
 
We also have a copy available in the Church  
Library.  

Mirror of my Destiny—Germain Mouvi 

This year, our Vacation Bible School will 
be held July 8th—July 12th at Midland 
Church of the Brethren.  
 
As we work towards scheduling VBS, we 
are asking both volunteers and parents to 
fill out this survey:  https://forms.gle/
ymf3Hej2yXT2h56p7 

VBS SURVEY Associate Pastor Search Committee 

As we look into hiring a new Associate 
Pastor, the Executive Committee has        
created a Search Committee.  

 
Here are our Search Committee 

Members:  
 

Melvin C. 
Alicia S. 
Joan K. 
Kim S. 

Joshua C. 
Pastor Mandy 

https://www.amazon.com/Mirror-My-Destiny-Germain-Mouvi/dp/B0CV7SFL4N/ref=sr_1_1?dib=eyJ2IjoiMSJ9.6reeUKR6Xq2KNZkTqq_mUX_75oJRXPBBdq54k_9zZso.rcUMuB0S26l9QQN4A18XxfSomaUF4RExcLwzEUepdRE&dib_tag=se&qid=1708444123&refinements=p_27%3AGermain+Mouvi&s=books&sr=1-1&
https://www.amazon.com/Mirror-My-Destiny-Germain-Mouvi/dp/B0CV7SFL4N/ref=sr_1_1?dib=eyJ2IjoiMSJ9.6reeUKR6Xq2KNZkTqq_mUX_75oJRXPBBdq54k_9zZso.rcUMuB0S26l9QQN4A18XxfSomaUF4RExcLwzEUepdRE&dib_tag=se&qid=1708444123&refinements=p_27%3AGermain+Mouvi&s=books&sr=1-1&
https://www.amazon.com/Mirror-My-Destiny-Germain-Mouvi/dp/B0CV7SFL4N/ref=sr_1_1?dib=eyJ2IjoiMSJ9.6reeUKR6Xq2KNZkTqq_mUX_75oJRXPBBdq54k_9zZso.rcUMuB0S26l9QQN4A18XxfSomaUF4RExcLwzEUepdRE&dib_tag=se&qid=1708444123&refinements=p_27%3AGermain+Mouvi&s=books&sr=1-1&
https://forms.gle/ymf3Hej2yXT2h56p7
https://forms.gle/ymf3Hej2yXT2h56p7


Brethren Woods Women’s Retreat 
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Blue Christmas Reflection 

Reflections from Blue Christmas 
by Terrie C. 

 
It had been several years since I had attended the Blue Christmas service at Manassas in person. I’ve 
attended in the past where we got a worry stone to be reminded Christ is with us in times of despair, and 
I still have that stone as a reminder. At each service, we always light candles for those we miss, our 
troubles, and trials, and to give those worries, feelings, and burdens to God. I had missed the previous 
year when attendees wrote their burdens on rocks but saw how Karen Croushorn, our Deacon Chair, had 
painted over those sorrows with words of hope and encouragement. Those rocks gave me courage and 
hope that something good was going to happen and reminded me that God is doing a new thing.  
 
So, on December 17th, 2023, I attended the Blue Christmas service that was offered to Manassas friends, 
members, and the community. At this service, the table was once again laid out with the blue tablecloth 
and tea-light candles. I wondered how this service would be different than the few I’d attended in the 
past. Pastor Mandy tasked the attendees with writing a prayer wish on a tiny wooden moon, placing it in 
a bowl, and then picking someone else’s moon so we could pray for each other. I wrote my prayer on 
my moon, placed it in a bowl, and picked up a different moon. This prayer wish struck my heartstrings. 
I wanted to give the person who wrote it a great big hug and tell them it’s going to be ok. You’re going 
to be ok. God’s got this. I also realized I could have written the very same wish.  Shoot! Anyone of us in 
that sanctuary could have written this prayer wish. The prayer wish was only 5 words, so I do not even 
need to read the moon to remember what it says. I appreciate that this service has been so interactive 
over the past few months that I wanted to write about my experience and let the person who wrote this 
prayer wish know they haven’t been forgotten. I also wanted to give the person who is praying for my 
wish an update. 
 
To the person whose moon I selected: I put the moon in my coat pocket which is where it is today. (I 
will have to come up with another location when the weather becomes warm enough not to have to wear 
my coat, but that’s another day’s issue.) For now, when I jam my cold fingers into my coat pocket, they 
catch the sharp edges of the moon and remind me to pray for the wisher. I pray, “Dear Lord, Please  
envelope this person in your loving arms. Let them know they are not alone. We are all broken, but 
you’ve sent your Son to grace us with love and wholeness, not brokenness. Thank you, God, for  
carrying us when times are rough. Help this person to not feel so broken and allow them to see that you 
are doing a new thing in their life. Help them to rely on you and turn to you, feeling your love, grace, 
peace, and a little less broken each time they do. Amen.” I still pray for this person even though I do not 
know who wrote it. I will continue to pray because I know prayer works.  
 
To the person who has my moon, I feel the prayers you have offered. They are working. Things are 
changing for the positive. Not all the issues are resolved, but things are moving in the right direction. 
You are making a difference by praying. I thank you and I give God thanks for that. Please keep  
praying.  
To anyone else who needs encouragement to pull out the moons from the Blue Christmas service, I 
hope this gives you a gentle reminder to pray for the wish on the moon even if you’ve forgotten where 
you placed it or maybe even what the prayer wish was. You can still pray because God knows what it 
was.  
To anyone who didn’t get a moon wish to pray for someone, I hope I encouraged you to pray for anyone 
who feels discouraged, disheartened, sad, lonely, or anyone in need of God’s reassuring presence. God 
knows all the things on our hearts. Prayers work. God is doing a new thing. 



Terrie Cox—Interim Christian Ed Coordinator 

What Does The Christian Education Coordinator Actually Do? 
An interview with Terrie S. C. 

 
MCOB: What is a Christian Education Coordinator? 
TC: A Christian Education Coordinator is a liaison between the Christian Education Team, Pastor, and other 
staff to communicate information, brainstorm ideas, and discuss the happenings for the Education Ministries of 
our church. 
 
MCOB: What are some of the specific things you’ve already done since being hired back in October? 
TC: The first task was to clean up and organize the Resource Room on the third floor! It has been an ongoing 
task that has proved worthy of the time it takes to work on it. By organizing the room, I have found activities and 
resources to use for Children’s Church and Sunday School, helped other Sunday School teachers and Pastor 
Mandy with materials to use for various purposes, and have begun a mental inventory of what we have and items 
we may need in the future. There is more to do and I will continue to make improvements to the room so that re-
sources can be easily found and used. I have emailed people on our Child Policy approved list to remind them 
about openings available for Children’s Church and Nursery care. I have worked with others on completing the 
Child Policy forms and getting them approved for supporting our Children’s Ministries at MCOB. I have begun 
coordinating with Midland Church of the Brethren for this coming summer’s Vacation Bible School. Look for 
the link in the newsletter to help us plan! 
I have helped secure Adult Sunday School teachers and the materials they would need for those sessions as well 
as coordinate an in-person Q and A session with Mark Charles, the co-author of the book the Adult Sunday 
School class is currently studying. Melvin Cheshire teaches the class, and Mark Charles will be in the Sunday 
School class on March 24th! I have begun planning the Annual Easter Egg Hunt which will also take place on 
March 24th after church! 
I also attend the monthly Christian Education Team’s meetings and attended the Church Board Retreat in Janu-
ary. The Christian Education Team came up with the idea for the Free Little Libraries in Elementary, Jr. High, 
and Sr. High Sunday School classrooms, and I have put out a collection bin and coordinated Sonny building the 
library churches as well as placing the article in the newsletter and communicating announcements for the e-
bulletin and Sunday bulletin. Thank you to all who have donated books so far.  
 
MCOB: Do you cover Nursery, Children’s Church, and fill in for Sunday School teachers every Sunday? 
TC: While I am available if absolutely necessary, I don’t usually need to cover. I have covered about once every 
two months or so. People really step up and fill the need when I ask or another teacher needs to be out. Our 
Christian Education team has backup plans for Sunday School coverage. However, we can always use more peo-
ple on the list to help with coverage. If you want to help serve our Children’s Ministries, it is not hard to com-
plete the training and fill out the paperwork. It can be done online or in person. Just contact me, and I’ll send you 
the information. 
 
MCOB: Besides the Easter Egg hunt and VBS, what other things do you have going in the works? 
TC: I am going to be working on creating some curriculum for the Sr. High Youth on Mental Health Awareness. 
I have materials from Alexandra Delaroderie of the Center for Pastoral Counseling that I need to add scripture 
and faith-based discussion questions for a few weeks of curriculum for May Sunday School lessons after Youth 
Sunday on May 5th. 
 
MCOB: Are you taking the summer off since there’s no Sunday School during the summer? 
TC: Assuming the process to hire an Associate Paster continues through summer, I am not planning to take the 
summer off. I will be attending Annual Conference and look forward to seeing what is new for Sunday School 
materials at the Brethren Press, planning and supporting VBS, preparing for Sunday School in the fall, coordinat-
ing volunteers for Children’s Church and Nursery, and continuing working on organizing the Resource Room 
and materials in room 207 for Children’s Church. 
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MANASSAS CHURCH OF THE BRETHREN 
10047 NOKESVILLE ROAD 
MANASSAS VIRGINIA 20110 
 
RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED 

2-JEFF AND SHARION R. 

12-JOHN AND PATRICIA G. 

16-DOUG AND JEANETTE S. 

22-SCOTT AND RHONDA C. 

25-BART AND MARY ELLEN C. 

 

We want to celebrate with you! Please let the church office 

know your birthday and anniversary!  

2-DON K. 

3-JOAN K. 

4-SCOTT C. 

4-GEORGIA K. 

4-BILL K. 

4-JOE W. 

6-SUSAN H. 

8-TAMIKA P. 

13–TERRIE C. 

13-STEVE F. 

14-ABDULLAH N. 

17-STEPHEN F. 

17-BRANDON R. 

17-CHUCK R. 

18-HEATHER C. 

18-AVA K. 

25-JOHN B. 

25-MADELYN K. 

27-GINA P. 

28-LARRY M. 

28-EMILY E. 

29-WILLIAM E. 

31-NICHOLAS L. 

 


